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What Goes On
Thursday, November 26
Thanksgiving. City offices 
closed.
Monday, November 30 
8 p.m. City Council Work-
session: County Executive 
Angela Alsobrooks 
Wednesday, December 2 
8 p.m. Council Worksession: 
Beltway Plaza Phase 1 De-
tailed Site Plan
All council meetings are vir-
tual. See the meetings calen-
dar at greenbeltmd.gov for 
agendas and information on 
public participation in these 
meetings.

The proposed redevelopment 
of Beltway Plaza has entered 
into the Detailed Site Plan (DSP) 
stage. This stage is focused on 
the project’s Phase One, which 
concerns the northern portion of 
the site, currently the rear park-
ing lot that borders Breezewood 
Drive. Representatives of the 
redevelopment team met with the 
Greenbelt City Council on Mon-
day, November 16 for a workses-

sion to discuss the plan, still in 
its early phase, as it awaits ap-
proval from the County Planning 
Board and the Maryland-National 
Capital Park and Planning Com-
mission.  City planning staff were 
on hand, presenting an initial re-
port to council on their concerns, 
in prelude to a full report to be 
issued after the county’s approval 
of the DSP.

Community Planner Molly 

Porter laid out the particulars 
of the DSP.  It includes 750 
multi-family units, spread over 
three buildings, dubbed 1A, 1B 
and 1C (317, 283 and 150 units, 
with only one- and two-bedroom 
apartments being planned); a 
92-room hotel; a 27,000 sq. ft. 
indoor recreation center (to be 
operated by the city); frontage 

City, Developer Discuss Details
Of Beltway Plaza Redevelopment

by Matthew Arbach

After less than two and a half 
years, the New Deal Café and its 
food provider, DC Vegan (DCV), 
are parting ways. The two entities 
were not able to reach agreement 
on several issues concerning food 
service at the Café. According to 
a notice from the Café board of 
directors, as of the first of De-
cember, the Café will be tempo-
rarily closed as the board chooses 
a new vendor to provide food 
services. The New Deal Café is 
celebrating 25 years of existence 
this year.

Starting in July 2018, DCV, 
owned and operated by Leah 
Curran Moon and Michael Jantz 

New Deal, DC Vegan Split
Creates Temporary Closure

by Gary Childs

Moon, provided a menu of com-
pletely plant-based Italian-Amer-
ican cuisine. Reviews of the new 
menu were positive and meal ser-
vice at the New Deal was brisk.   

This year, restrictions related 
to the pandemic posed difficul-
ties and challenges for small 
businesses and restaurants across 
Greenbelt. The New Deal Café 
also had to close, then partially 
reopen with outdoor-only ser-
vice. Responding to some of 
the difficulties faced by many 
Greenbelt residents because 
of loss of jobs and loss or  

Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página 
web www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com. 

In the early 1960s, Greenbelt 
was still very small townish.  
People knew each other from 
shopping at the Co-op, going 
to PTA and city meetings and 
playing in sports leagues.  Ev-
eryone also knew Public Works 
Superintendent Albert “Buddy” 
Attick, who roamed about town 
at that time in his Jeep, checking 
on work crews and searching out 
maintenance needs and yakking 

with the citizens.
These two stories may not be 

told exactly as they happened due 
to the retelling and passage of 
time but are basically true.

A resident bought a turkey for 
Thanksgiving. She didn’t have 
room for it in her refrigerator, 
so she put it in her outside trash 
closet of her GHI home to keep 
it cool.  She set it on the garbage 
can.  Oh, oh! The city refuse 
collection crew came along and 
took all her garbage, including 

Holiday Reminiscences:

How Buddy Helped Greenbelt
Residents Save Thanksgiving

by James Giese

The Community Center gym-
nasium windows have been reno-
vated for several weeks now, 
and the recent uncovering of 
the bas-relief sculptures symbol-
izes completion of the windows 
project. 

Early this year, the city re-
ceived a grant of $29,500 from 
the Maryland Heritage Areas 
Authority (MHAA). Public Works 
and the Planning and Commu-
nity Development Department 

allocated the funds to revitalizing 
the bas-relief sculptures, which 
visualize phrases from the pre-
amble to the U.S. Constitution, as 
well as the nearby marble garden 
statue and the Mother and Child 
statue at Roosevelt Center.

When the revitalization of 
the sculptures was due to begin, 
those in charge of the project 
realized that the Community Cen-

ter gymnasium’s rusted windows 
were what was causing the bas-
relief sculptures to get dirty.

“The window frames were 
rusting out, which caused rust 
and black to drip down onto 
the sculptures, so we decided to 
fix the frames first. We thought 
it would be simple, but then it 

Community Center Gymnasium
Window Project Is Completed

by Mya Zepp

The Greenbelt Police and the Platinum Rollers provide Thanks-
giving meals for local families. See more photos on page 9.
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600 bags of non-perishable food items were prepared as a part 
of a Thanksgiving meal distribution conducted by MCF Church. 
See story on page 6.
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The bas-reliefs on the Greenbelt Community Center are set to be repaired and cleaned but there were 
a few stumbling blocks before that could be started.

http://greenbeltmd.gov
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
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Letters to the Editor

Letters Policy
The News Review reserves the right not to publish any letter 

submitted.  Letters are considered accepted when published.
All letters must include the letter writer’s name, physical ad-

dress and telephone number. Only the name will be published; 
the News Review will consider withholding the 
name upon request.

All letters are subject to editing for reasons of 
space, libel, privacy, taste, copyright and clarity.

  

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
Phone: 301-474-4131; Fax: 301-965-8247

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com (stories, letters, photos)
ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com (ads)

business@greenbeltnewsreview.com (billing)
website:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

CIRCULATION   Circulation Coordinator:  circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
 HOA information at: www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution:

Published weekly since 1937 by the Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Association, Inc.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Cathie Meetre, president; Diane Oberg, vice president; Deanna Dawson, secretary; Tom 
Jones, treasurer; Pat Scully, Sylvia Lewis and René Sewell-Raysor

PUBLICATION DEADLINES:
-  Monday 2 p.m. All Letters to the Editor (300 word limit), Articles/photos over 700 words, 
Display Ads (not camera ready).
-  Tuesday 2 p.m. Articles/photos under 700 words, photographs not associated with a story.
- Tuesday 6 p.m. Classified Ads and camera-ready display ads.
-  Email submission is available.  Hardcopy submissions (delivered by respective deadline) 
may be mailed to the address above or left in the Co-op grocery store drop box or GNR 
external office door mail slot, as shown below.
-  Payment must accompany ads except by prior arrangement 

News Review
Greenbelt
AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER

Presidents:  Alfred M. Skolnik, 1959-1977, Elaine Skolnik, 1977-1985 
Mary Lou Williamson, Editor Emerita

Gary Childs, Editor

Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
OFFICE HOURS: Monday 2 - 4 p.m., Tuesday 2 - 4, 6 -8 p.m. 
Office is currently closed to the public. Please phone or email.

GNR external office door mail slot is located up a few stairs 25 yards left of the 
Community Center’s east door near the municipal building.

STAFF
Matt Arbach, Mary Ann Baker, Ann Bauman, Kathryn Beard, Judy Bell, Letty Bonnell, 
Jerry Bonnell, Melinda Brady, Jessi Britton, Asha Brown, Alan Burt, Rick Coleman, 
Jill Connor, Jeannette Connors, Peter Curtis, Deanna Dawson, Leigh Ellis, Ana 
Fernandez-Napp, Kathleen Gallagher, Anne Gardner, Elizaberth Gardner, Jon Gard-
ner, Melanie Gaschick, Jim Giese, Patrick Gleason, Jim Gray, Mary Halford, Kyla  
Hanington, Amy Hansen, Butch Hicks, Peggy Higgins, Donna Hoffmeister, Larry 
Hull, Jeff Jones, Tom Jones, Suzette Joyner, Jennifer Jurling, Lesley Kash, 
Elisabeth Kevorkian, Amina Khalifa, Sue Krofchik, Michael Kusie, Sandra Lange, 
Amanda Larsen, Sylvia Lewis, Marcie Lissauer, Linda Lucas, Marc Manheimer, Neil 
McFarb, Kathleen McFarland, Cathie Meetre, Rahul Mehta, Mary Moien, Elaine  
Nakash, Carolina Napp-Avelli, Patricia Novinski, Diane Oberg, Julie Rapp, Peter 
Reppert, Sandy Rodgers, JoEllen Sarff, Pat Scully, Carl Seely, René Sewell-Raysor, 
Melissa Sites, Lola Skolnik, Helen Sydavar, Beth Terry, Nancy Tolzman, Jeff Travis, 
Joanne Tucker, Jan Wolf, Stan Zirkin and Dea Zugby .

B. Glee

Service or Garden Side?

City Employees
Go the Extra Mile

This past Sunday morning, a 
Good Samaritan brought a home-
less woman and her little dog to 
St. Hugh’s Church to get help. 
I contacted the Greenbelt Police 
who have assisted our church in 
the past with getting resources for 
those in need of shelter.

Two police officers came and 
spent a good deal of time listen-
ing to the elderly woman, Diane, 
and trying patiently to see how 
they could help her and her dog. 
In the meantime, the weekend 
driver of the Greenbelt Connec-
tor Bus brought Diane shoes 
(she was only wearing socks) 
and something hot to eat. The 
officers went back to the office 
and spent several hours trying 
to find shelters that would take 
both Diane and her dog. The of-
ficers returned to the church and 
worked out a plan with Diane to 
get her and her dog to a safe and 
warm place.

Thank you to these wonderful 
city employees that demonstrate 
the Greenbelt spirit of caring 
every day.

Mary Ann Tretler

Try the GAFC
As the pandemic grinds on 

with little change in sight, exer-
cising at the Greenbelt Aquatic 
& Fitness Center (GAFC) has be-
come my bright spot and respite. 
As someone who spends any-
where between six to 10 hours 
each day online and often in 
Zoom meetings, the ability to 
exercise a few days a week has 
become one of the joys I find in 
our trying times.

The staff is friendly and wel-
coming and the coronavirus pro-
tocols are simple yet impeccable. 
The exercise rooms are clean 
and coronavirus safety is main-
tained with strict rules. Thank 
you GAFC staff for providing a 
little bit of sunshine in my pan-
demic life.

Joanie Cohen 

Thanks for Builders
I just wanted to write in and 

thank James Giese and the News 
Review for the splendid article 
about completing the lake trail. 
The ingenuity, cooperation and 
community spirit involved ex-

The lake trail during the spectacular fall of 2013 - Photos by Kevin Parker

emplifies the best of Greenbelt. 
All of us who have made the 
circuit – and I have done so 
more times than I could possibly 
count – owe those responsible a 
great debt. 

Kevin W. Parker 

Swan Lake Redux
Graeme Simpson’s story about 

a trumpeter swan in the Novem-
ber 19 issue reminded me of the 
time 50 or so years ago when a 
swan took up residency on the 
lake for several years. Always 
alone, it was a beautiful bird.

The problem was that there 
was a city ordinance prohibit-
ing swans on the lake. The city 
staff’s problem was it couldn’t 
figure out how to enforce the 
ordinance. How do you arrest a 
swan?  The police had no train-
ing in this, and we didn’t have a 
police patrol boat. And it wasn’t 
a capital offense.  (That law may 
since have been written off the 
books in recodification of city 
ordinances.)

Just as the swan appeared one 
day, it disappeared another.

Jim Giese

the bagged turkey.
When the woman realized her 

loss, she frantically called Buddy. 
He came and picked her up in his 
jeep. Then he found the garbage 
truck and ordered it to go to the 
landfill. The lady and Buddy fol-
lowed.  

At that time the city oper-
ated its own landfill at the east 
end of Northway. The garbage 
truck’s contents were spread out 
as it was emptied. There among 
everything else was the turkey 
in its bag.  Reclaiming it, the 
woman took it home, gave it a 
good wash down and Thanksgiv-
ing dinner was saved.

At another time, a man re-
turned from the liquor store with 
a bag of booze. At that time, 
liquor was much cheaper in the 

District of Columbia than in 
Maryland and it was common for 
Maryland residents to stock up 
for the holidays at one of the big 
D.C. liquor stores and smuggle 
it home. It was illegal to bring 
booze into Maryland. Still is, I 
believe.

When this man reached home, 
he had an urgent need to go to 
the bathroom. He set his bag of 
liquor down to unlock the door 
and then made a mad dash to 
his GHI house bathroom upstairs 
right above the entrance, leaving 
his liquor where he placed it. 
You guessed it. He left it on his 
garbage can.

As he sat on the toilet, he 
heard the trash truck enter the 
court, but he was unable to leave 
his position.  He heard the col-

BUDDY continued from page 1

lector come to his house and 
pick up his trash, helpless to do 
anything about it.

When finally able, he ran out 
of the house. Sure enough, the 
liquor was gone with the trash. 
He dashed out of the court into 
the street looking for the truck.  
Just then Buddy drove by in his 
Jeep. The man hailed him and 
Buddy had him jump on board 
and they went in search of the 
truck.  Finding it at the next 
court, Buddy had the crew open 
the back. With a little rummag-
ing, the bag of liquor was found, 
smelling of booze. One bottle had 
been broken, but the rest were 
intact.

Buddy took the man home, 
happy to have retrieved most of 
his planned holiday joy.

mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:business@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution
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Virtual Recreation  
Greenbelt Recreation’s winter 
classes and special events are online 
via the Virtual Recreation Center. 
Go to greenbeltmd.gov/recreation 
to access a wide range of online 
activities, including classes, video 
tutorials, sing-alongs and more. Art 
activities can be accessed in the 
Visual Arts section of the Virtual 
Recreation Center.

Connect Virtually 
Across Greenbelt 

Connecting Across Greenbelt 
is a group of residents who gath-
er virtually to build relationships 
across neighborhoods and to un-
derstand current challenges for all 
Greenbelters. To research ways 
to cope in these difficult times, 
the group has built a Caring and 
Connecting Toolkit in association 
with leading mental health and 
community health leaders. Fur-
ther information is available in 
this issue. The group invites all 
members of the community and 
their families to access clinically 
proven guided meditation tech-
niques at bit.ly/guidemed.

To find out about the group’s 
monthly meetings (December’s 
topic is Holiday Traditions), 
Connecting Across Greenbelt: 
Community Conversations, email 
communityconnectionsgb@gmail.
com.

Overeaters Meet  
Overeaters Anonymous is con-

tinuing to hold its newcomer 
introductory meeting by Zoom 
at 6:45 p.m. on the first and 
third Monday of each month 
and its regular Greenbelt meet-
ing by Zoom or phone at 7:30 
p.m. every Monday. Overeaters 
Anonymous is a 12-step program 
modelled after Alcoholics Anony-
mous that provides help and 
recovery for those troubled by 
overeating, undereating or other 
food-related behaviors. For more 
information, call 240-305-3433 
or visit its D.C. region website at 
oa-dcmetro.org.

GREA’s Next Meeting
The Greenbelt Racial Equity 

Alliance (GREA) monthly meet-
ing is on Tuesday, December 
1, from 7 to 8:30 p.m. through 
Zoom. The meeting agenda will 
include discussing action items 
for 2021. For a link to the meet-
ing, go to the GREA website 
greenbeltracialequity.org/event/
grea-december-meeting.

Scouting for Food 
Collection Changes

Cub Scout Pack 202, Green-
belt’s oldest operating scout pack, 
is again participating in Scouting 
for Food. The coronavirus pan-
demic has caused some changes. 
In the past, the pack would walk 
around Greenbelt to pick up do-
nations. This year, in an effort 
to keep scouts and community 
friends safe, there will be drop-
off points. The scouts will be 
decorating and posting signs in 
their yards that read (in part) 
Pack 202 Cub Scout Scouting 
for Food Drop Off Point. Canned 
and non-perishable items in boxes 
or bags can be dropped off from 
November 30 until December 4. 
On December 5, residents may 
drop off donations at Greenbelt 
Community Church (1 Hillside 
Road) parking lot from 10 a.m. 
to noon where the scouts will be 
sorting and packing the goods for 
local food pantries. For informa-
tion (including the closest drop 
off point), contact marcavitch@
gmail.com.

Additionally, for local families 
interested in getting involved 
in scouting, Pack 202 is always 
looking for scouts in the equiva-
lent grades of kindergarten to 
fourth grade. Most programs are 
currently virtual but with great 
fellowship and hope to have out-
door programs in the spring.

Arts Advisory Board 
December Meeting

The Greenbelt Arts Advisory 
Board is tentatively scheduled to 
meet on Tuesday, December 1 
at 7 p.m. on Zoom. For agenda 
information and a meeting link, 
write to ndewald@greenbeltmd.
gov or call 301-474-8000.

Annual Juried Art and Craft Fair Opens
The Greenbelt Recreation ARTS Program is sponsoring an 

extended online edition of the city’s annual Festival of Lights 
Juried Art and Craft Fair. This event will run from Friday, No-
vember 27 to Sunday, December 20. Guests can shop safely 
online with 54 regional fine artists, artisans and authors. Wares 
available for purchase include wall art, housewares, clothing, 
accessories, books, seasonings, soaps and more. Shoppers can 
also purchase tickets for online events through the Greenbelt 
Arts Center and merchandise supporting the Greenbelt Museum 
and Greenbelt Nursery School. To access the fair, guests should 
visit the Greenbelt Virtual Recreation Center at greenbeltmd.
gov/recreation starting on Friday, November 27. For additional 
information, contact Anne Gardner, agardner@greenbeltmd.gov.

Wrapping Paper 
Workshop  

A free Artful Afternoon at-
home workshop will launch 
online on Sunday, December 
6. Artist-in-Residence Racquel 
Keller will show participants 
of all ages how to use ordinary 
materials and objects to create 
beautiful, printed wrapping paper 
for any occasion. Participants 
can sign up at greenbeltmd.gov/
recreation to receive a materials 
list and a link to the instructional 
video. This program is sponsored 
by the Greenbelt Recreation 
ARTS program as part of the 
city’s Festival of Lights.

Art & Embroidery 
Greenbelt Recreation instruc-

tor Leah Cohen will lead new 
embroidery workshops on Zoom 
for ages 12 and up. On Thurs-
days, December 3 and 10, use 
scrappy wool to create mittens 
with an embroidered floral motif. 
On Monday, December 7, create 
a ring-necked pheasant ornament. 
You can participate individu-
ally, or as a family. Patterns and 
materials are provided. Advance 
registration is required and fees 
apply. For more information, 
write to alarsen@
greenbeltmd.gov. 

Free Student Meals 
At Greenbelt Schools

Meal pickup and delivery will 
be free for all Prince George’s 
County Public Schools (PGCPS) 
students through Thursday, De-
cember 31. All schools in Green-
belt serve as meal distribution 
sites. Students picking up meals 
do not need identification. Par-
ents and guardians should bring a 
student ID or most recent report 
card. It is possible to collect for 
others by bringing the appropriate 
student ID numbers.

Multi-day meals are available 
for pickup Mondays and Wednes-
days between 10 a.m. and 1 p.m. 

Visit the PGCPS website, 
pgcps.org, for more information 
and a list of delivery locations.

Support BLM 
Legislation 

The public is invited to par-
ticipate in demonstrations held 
every day at the Municipal Build-
ing, 25 Crescent Road. The pur-
pose of the demonstrations is to 
make people aware of local leg-
islation relevant to Black Lives 
Matter issues.

For example, the group of 
demonstrators encourages pass-
ersby to express support for An-
ton’s Law, a bill before the Mary-
land House that would estab-
lish a statewide standard for law 
enforcement and use of force, 
as well as setting standards for 
transparency in policing.

The demonstrations take place 
Mondays through Saturdays from 
5 to 6 p.m. and on Sundays from 
10 to 11 a.m.  

Candlelight Vigil  
A weekly candlelight vigil is 

held on the second and fourth 
Saturday of every month from 7 
to 8 p.m. at the intersection of 
Breezewood Drive and Cherry- 
wood Lane, near the Shell sta-
tion.  The purpose of these vigils 
is to provide community mem-
bers an opportunity to gather with 
candles and signs and to engage 
in dialogue to better understand 
one another and to understand is-
sues of policing as well as sourc-
es of racism. All are welcome to 
join and candles are optional.  

Toastmasters Meet   
Online Wednesdays

The Greenbelt Toastmasters 
Club has gone virtual. Those 
i n t e r e s t e d  i n  i m p r o v i n g 
communication or leadership 
skills are invited to join online 
or by phone every first, third and 
fifth Wednesday of the month 
at 7:30 p.m. Find details for 
joining remotely at greenbelt.
toastmastersclubs.org.

Carol-Lynn Swol creates modern jewelry inspired by the power 
of natural forms. She works in recycled precious metals, and also 
renders complex designs in laser-cut Tyvek and crisp forms in 
3D-printed plastic. Her range is both aesthetic and democratic, 
making elegant design available at a variety of price points. She 
writes, "Sometimes all it takes is that one piece of jewelry to 
remind you of fleeting moments and the feeling of knowing your-
self, your world, and finding the way you fit into everything."
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Pack 202 and family show off their collected food from the 2019 
Scouting for Food program. 
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School Bus Driver
Job Fair Dec. 2

PGCPS is 
having a vir-
tual bus driver 
job fair on Wednesday, December 
2. Pre-register for the event by 
filling out the information here:

https://docs.google.com/forms/
d/e/1FAIpQLSfziym07c8lQeYau
A6n5CBV0j7iFByBTrUkMcTo2z
LwLNC0Rg/viewform.

Applicants must be at least 
21 years of age with a valid 
driver’s license and at least three 
years satisfactory driving history.  
For more information contact 
gabrielle.brown@pgcps.org.

Community Events
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Obituaries

November 29    10 a.m.
"We Begin Again in Love"

Rev. Russ Savage, Interim Caretaker Minister; Worship Associate Ebony Contreras; 
and Special Music

Sometimes churches, families, and other institutions fall into discord. Harsh 
words are spoken and feelings are bruised. Our natural instincts tell us to 
keep on shouting at each other, but in fact the best course is exactly the 
opposite. We must calm down and work to listen to each other. We can do 
this only through love for one another. It is hard work, but let's get started.  

ONLINE ONLY. Streaming information at http://pbuuc.org/news/

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

1 Hillside Road             301-474-6171     Rev. Curt DeMars-Johnson

Greenbelt Community Church United Church of Christ

Join Us on Facebook Live  
Sunday at 10:15

Advent 1
Faith a Cloud of Witnesses

Our condolences to the fam-
ily and friends of quilter Betty 
Brady who succumbed to cancer 
last week. We know she will be 
especially missed by the members 
of the Community Church.

Condolences also to the fam-
ily and friends of Ann Donnellan 
who died on November 14 and 
to the friends and family of Len 
Moriarty who died on November 
18.

Share your accomplishments, 
milestones and news in the Our 
Neighbors column. Send details 
of your news items to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Happy Thanksgiving!
“Give thanks to the Lord, for He is good;
For His lovingkindness is everlasting.”

Psalms 118:29

The Bible Says…   

Sunday Worship Services
10a-11a   ONLINE

MCFcc.org/online

Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Saul Oresky, Cantor Phil Greenfield

An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal, egalitarian synagogue 
that respects tradition and becomes your extended family 

in the 21st century.
Friday evening services at 8:00pm
Saturday morning services at 10:00am
All services and activities are currently virtual
For further information, call (301) 474-4223  www.mishkantorah.org
Affiliated with these movements: Conservative and Reconstructing Judaism

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
In person worship services cancelled for now.  In person worship services cancelled for now.  

Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  
10 a.m. Sunday mornings10 a.m. Sunday mornings

Worship with us at
G r e e n b e l t  B a p t i s t

Biblical
Confessional

Reformed
Gospel Centered

C h u r c h

Join us OUTSIDE Sundays 
at 10:00am/Wednesdays 

(online) at 7:00pm 
www.greenbeltbaptist.org 

Instagram/Facebook/Youtube
«101 Greenhill Rd. Greenbelt MD»

www.greenbeltbaptist.org
301-474-4212

   @GreenbeltBaptist

“O Thou kind Lord!  Thou hast created all human-
ity from the same stock.  Thou hast decreed that all 
shall belong to the same household.  In Thy Holy 
Presence they are all Thy servants, and all mankind 
are sheltered beneath Thy Tabernacle; all have 
gathered together at Thy Table of Bounty; all are 
illumined through the light of Thy Providence.”

– Abdu’l-Baha

“O Thou kind Lord!  Thou hast created all humanity from the 
same stock.  Thou hast decreed that all shall belong to the 
same household.  In Thy Holy Presence they are all Thy 
servants, and all mankind are sheltered beneath Thy 
Tabernacle; all have gathered together at Thy Table of 
Bounty; all are illumined through the light of Thy Providence.   
– Abdu’l-Baha

www.greenbeltbahais.org

To be Published in Greenbelt News Review November 26, 2020

Greenbelt Bahá’í Community

 

CATHOLIC COMMUNITY 
of GREENBELT 

During the pandemic, we   
gather VIRTUALLY for 

Liturgy of the Word 
Sundays, 10:00 a.m. 

 

ALL ARE WELCOME! 
 

For ZOOM link: 
 

FDeBernardo@aol.com 

Elizabeth Brady

Elizabeth “Betty” Frances 
Blank Brady, age 76, died on 
November 18, 2020, at home in 
Greenbelt after a long battle with 
cancer.

She was born December 7, 
1943, in Fort Bragg, N.C., to 
Marie Lindauer Blank and Rob-
ert Anton Blank. She spent her 
childhood in Tennessee and Chi-
cago before the family finally 
settled in the Denver area where 
she spent most of her adult life. 
She graduated from Aurora High 
School and then completed a 
bachelor’s degree in nursing at 
the University of Colorado.

She was a passionate and ded-
icated nurse who was loved by 
both patients and families. She 
felt nursing was about taking 
care of the families as well as the 
patients. She always made sure 
to make families feel included 
in the patients’ care. Her career 
spanned 30 years and touched 
and changed many lives.

Once she retired, she became 
an avid quilter. She loved mak-
ing baby quilts and donated many 
to charity. She wanted all of her 
quilts to be nice enough to be 
cherished and handed down. She 
also loved baking, gardening and 
playing her piano.

Her husband of 52 years, 
James Clyde Brady, died in 2018 
and she moved to Greenbelt to 
be closer to one of her grand-
children. She became an active 
member of Greenbelt Community 
Church and participated in the 
weekly Bible study whenever she 
was able.

She is survived by her two 
daughters, Melinda and Cindy, 
her two sons-in-law, John Paul 
and Doug, and her three beloved 
grandchildren, Rebecca, Ryan and 
Abby. She is also survived by two 
siblings, a brother, James Blank, 
and a sister, Barbara Kilgallon.

The family plans to celebrate 
her life in 2021 when her loved 
ones can safely gather and re-
member her together. Donations 
in her memory can be made 
to the Capital Area Food Bank 
(capitalareafoodbank.org).

Ann Donnellan

Greenbelt resident Thelma 
Annette (Ann) Donnellan died on 
November 14, 2020, at age 75. 
She was born in Los Angeles, 
Calif., to Raymond James and 
Maude (Dragoo) Donnellan on 
February 3, 1945. She graduated 
from James Monroe High School 
in Sepulveda, Calif., in 1963. 
Ann loved the West Coast but 
decided to move east in the early 
1970s to, as she said, “grow up.” 
She was a typesetter at a newspa-
per in Woodbury, N.J., then relo-
cated to Maryland in 1976, where 
she lived the rest of her life. She 
worked at Council Press, Robey 
Graphics, and T.A.R.P. before 
retiring from the University of 
Maryland in 2016 as an adminis-
trative assistant in the Department 
of Chemistry and Biochemistry. 
For many years she also worked 
part-time at Paint Branch Golf 
Complex and was a dedicated 
volunteer with First Tee. 

Ann had an exuberant person-

ality and liked to meet people 
and try new things. She was an 
enthusiastic cook, an avid golfer, 
a tenacious jigsaw puzzler and a 
daunting pool player. She enjoyed 
music and dancing and took les-
sons in guitar and old-time banjo. 
She loved celebrations and she 
joyfully participated in all Painter 
family holidays. Her big heart 
and cheerful spirit fostered lasting 
connections with neighbors, co-
workers and members of a wel-
coming online community. Ann is 
survived by her life partner Eliza-
beth Painter, brothers-in-law Wil-
liam Painter (Kathy) and James 
Painter, nieces Kierstan Schwab 
(Carlton) and Emily McFarlane 
(Josh) and grandnieces Karina, 
Violet, Iris and Rose. Interment 
will be private. A celebration of 
life may be held at a later date 
in 2021. Memorial donations in 
Ann’s name may be made to the 
Association for Frontotemporal 
Degeneration (theaftd.org).

Leonard Moriarty

Leonard John Moriarty, age 
85, a longtime resident of Green-
belt who recently resided in 
McLean, Va., died at Fairfax 

Hospital on November 18, 2020, 
after complications from a fall. 
Born in Brooklyn, N.Y., on No-
vember 28, 1934, to James and 
Honora Moriarty, Len was the 
quintessential New Yorker. 

Len graduated from Gannon 
University in Erie, Pa., in 1956 
after attending with a basketball 
scholarship. He remained close 
with his fraternity brothers, class-
mates and their Erie families. Len 
later earned master’s degrees in 
mathematics and physics from 
the University of Maryland and 
the American University. After 
college, Len joined the Officer’s 
Training School with the U.S. 
Army. He was stationed in Ko-
rea for six months after the war 
where he worked in intelligence. 
He received an Honorable Dis-
charge in April, 1964.

In 1963, he married Ann Ker-
foot Lawless, originally from 
Dublin, Ireland, and widow of 
Pat Lawless, and adopted her 
children, Colleen and Michael. 
Len had a close relationship with 
Ann’s late husband’s family and 
will be missed by the Lawless 
and Theis families. 

The Moriarty family spent 
over 50 years living in Green-
belt, where Len worked as a 
mathematician at Goddard Space 
Flight Center for more than 30 
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See OBITUARIES, page  6
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City Information & Events
The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of cooperation.  We celebrate all people. By sharing 

together all are enriched.  We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe and fair.

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups. There 
are currently vacancies on: 
•   Arts Advisory Board      •  Employee Relations Board
•   Board of Elections        •   Forest Preserve Advisory Board
•   Public Safety Advisory Committee •  Youth Advisory Committee
•   Senior Citizens Advisory Committee

  For more information call 301- 474-8000

VIRTUAL MEETINGS FOR 
NOVEMBER 30-DECEMBER 4

Monday, November 30 at 8:00pm, COUNCIL WORK SESSION 
w/County Executive Angela Alsobrooks Virtual meeting will be 
shown live on Verizon 21, Comcast 71 & 996 and streaming on www.
greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv

Wednesday, December 2 at 7:30pm, ADVISORY PLANNING 
BOARD, Virtual Meeting.  On the Agenda: Phase 1 Beltway 
Plaza Detailed Site Plan

Wednesday, December 2 at 7:30pm, CLOSED SESSION  
(See notice below

Thursday, December 3 at 7:00pm, FOREST PRESERVE  
ADVISORY BOARD, Virtual Meeting. Maglev update, Garden 
Club boundaries  in preparation for Jan. 4 Work Session with City 
Council, Draft trail problem log (Catherine Plaisant), and Trails Master 
Plan: Section III

This schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that a 
meeting is being held call 301-474-8000. For information on pub-
lic participation for the virtual meetings above, visit the meetings 
calendar at www.greenbeltmd.gov.

SEEKING LIFEGUARDS 
AND POOL MANAGERS!
The Greenbelt Aquatic & Fitness Center is 

now hiring lifeguards!
Apply now at  www.greenbeltmd.gov/jobs  

Greenbelt Recreation
www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation  

301-397-2200

Winter Activity Guide Now 
Available Online!
Registration begins on  

Monday, November 23 for  
Greenbelt Residents

Classes begin the week of  
January 4, 2021

Check out our Winter 2021 Activity 
Guide for more details!

Explore our Activity Guide for lots of op-
tions for all ages and interests. We offer 

seasonal special events and varied recreation facilities and classes to 
provide opportunities for community celebrations, a chance to learn 
something new or improve your skills in an activity you enjoy, all while 
socializing and staying active!

Please visit our Virtual Recreation Center online or give us a call for 
more information.

FESTIVAL OF LIGHTS
The City of Greenbelt looks forward to celebrating the winter holidays 

with you. Programs will be tailored to the prevailing conditions. 
Please visit the Greenbelt Virtual Recreation Center for event information 
as it is announced. Also, mark your calendar for these upcoming programs:

Tuesday, December 15-Thursday, 
December 17

5:30pm - 8:30pm
Ages pre-school through  

second grade – FREE 

Santa and his helpers will make a special call to your home to check 
whether your kids are being naughty or nice. Complete the informational 
flyer available online on our Greenbelt Virtual Recreation Center  for 
your child’s opportunity to chat.

LIGHT UP THE  
NIGHT WITH HOPE

A Celebration of Music and Caring
ONLINE: December 12 – January 10
Greenbelt will celebrate the holiday season 
with a musical program, featuring our talented 
local ensembles and soloists.  The program will 
be infused with messages of hope and caring, 
highlighting Greenbelt’s response to those in 
need during the pandemic.greenbelt

SHOP SMALL SATURDAY
Saturday, November 27

Support Greenbelt’s local businesses.  
Shop small bags will be available at 

Greenbelt COOP. Look for Shop Small 
stickers at our local businesses. Shop 
Small in Greenbelt through the holiday 
season.  Take selfies at our businesses 

and hashtag them with #shopsmallgreenbelt.  We will be on 
the lookout for the posts and will be giving out Shop Small 

Greenbelt Face Masks and Hand Sanitizers.  
Visit the @cityofgreenbelt on Facebook for Shop Small postings. 

EMERGENCY DIAPER PICK-UP
Need help with diapers? In response to the COVID-19 out-
break, The Greenbelt Nursery Project is supporting needy 
Prince George’s county families by distributing diapers on 

Thursday, December 17th, 2020.
Parents are required to bring state-issued photo ID, each 
child’s birth certificate, proof of Prince George’s residency 

(mail from a federal, state, or local government agency which 
display their name and Prince George’s county residential ad-
dress) - if it is their first time attending the event. No walk-ups 

accepted. Please register online at
https://forms.gle/ocb2V1ZuV3LrYGq26. Registration required. 

Time and location given upon submitted registration.

OFFICIAL NOTICE
In accordance with Section 3-305(b)(1) and (7) of the General Pro-
visions Article of the Annotated Code of the Public General Laws of 
Maryland, a closed session of the Greenbelt City Council will be held 
on Wednesday, December 2, 2020, at 7:30 pm to: 1) discuss the ap-
pointment, employment, assignment, promotion, discipline, demotion, 
compensation, removal, resignation, or performance evaluation of ap-
pointees, employees, or officials over whom this public body has juris-
diction; any other personnel matter that affects one or more specific 
individuals; 2) to consult with legal counsel regarding outstanding legal 
matters.
The purpose of this meeting will be the following:
1.  City Manager briefing on pending personnel and legal issues.
2.  City Manager evaluation
 *The public may attend the Work Session of the City Council imme-
diately prior to the closed session and observe the vote of Council to 
move into closed session.
Bonita Anderson, City Clerk

For city information, meetings, events, services and 
more visit www.greenbeltmd.gov

At the Library
Curbside service hours are 

now Tuesday to Friday from 1 
to 6 p.m. and Saturday from 1 
to 5 p.m. By appointment only, 
place requests for up to 50 items 
in advance.

All Prince George’s County 
Memorial Library System (PGC-
MLS) branches will be closed 
on Thursday, November 26. The 
Greenbelt Library will resume 
curbside service on Friday, No-
vember 27, at 1 p.m.

Biblio Consulta 
This is the Library’s new 

Spanish language call center, 
which is available by calling 
240-455-5451 (press option 2) 
Tuesday to Friday (1 to 6 p.m.) 
and Saturday (1 to 5 p.m.).

Book Bundles
Customers may request age-

specific/themed books or request 
follow-up from staff to receive 
reading recommendations. 

3D Printing 
The Library’s 3D printing 

program is available for customer 
print jobs that are available for 
pickup through curbside service. 
For  more information vis i t 
pgcmls.info/3d-printing.

Mobile HotSpots 
Families can borrow mobile 

hotspot devices for up to nine 
weeks at a time. Adults ages 
18 and older with library cards 
in good standing may request a 
SmartSpot through the curbside 
booking form. One device per 
household may be borrowed. No 
LINK or student accounts will be 
allowed.

Giving Tuesday
On December 1 (or any other 

day), the library asks people to 
show love for their library by 
making a gift to the PGCMLS 
Foundation or by purchasing an 
I Love My Library T-shirt. All 
donations and T-shirt proceeds go 
to support the 19 branch librar-
ies. Every dollar stays in Prince 
George’s County to purchase pro-
gram supplies, host virtual pro-
grams and buy books and ebooks.

Read Woke Challenge
The Library is participating 

in the Read Woke Challenge, a 
national initiative to encourage 
reading, personal growth and ra-
cial and social equity. Readers of 
all ages are encouraged to read 
or listen to at least five books 
by December 15 that explore 
diversity, inclusion, equity, anti-
racism and the many perspectives 
of the human experience. Read-
ers can register on Beanstack 
to participate. All who log five 
titles through December 15 will 
be entered to win a $50 Amazon 
gift card raffle.

Book Returns
Books must be returned at the 

external book drop at the library. 
Per the latest CDC guidelines, all 
returned materials need to be in 
quarantine for three days before 
being checked in and processed. 
Although PGCMLS adopted a 
fine-free policy effective July 
1, the cost of items that remain 
overdue for more than 30 days 
may be charged to a customer’s 
account as lost items until the 
items are returned. 

Play “I Spy…” 
Although PGCMLS library 

buildings may be closed to the 
public on the inside, the Green-
belt Library welcomes families to 
stop by the upper-level entrance 
to view the “I Spy…” discovery 
station. Library staff have created 
a display of various items to be 
viewed through the glass. 
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Give
Thanks.

Realtor®

m 301.789.6294
kim.kash@compass.com

             Compass is a licensed real estate brokerage that 
abides by Equal Housing Opportunity laws. Information 
is compiled from sources deemed reliable but is not 
guaranteed. All measurements and square footages are 
approximate. This is not intended to solicit property already 
listed. Compass is licensed as Compass Real Estate in DC 
and as Compass in Virginia and Maryland. 660 Pennsylvania 
Avenue SE Suite 300 Washington, DC 20003 | 202.545.6900

This holiday season, 
I am thankful for the 
support of my clients, 
family, and friends who 
make our Greenbelt 
community such a 
special place to live 
and work. I hope that 
you are able to enjoy 
the holidays safely with 
your loved ones, and as 
always if you are ever 
in need of guidance 
surrounding your real 
estate investments, 
don’t hesitate to reach 
out.

years. Both Len and Ann were 
active parishioners at St. Hugh of 
Grenoble Catholic Church.

After retiring, Len spent much 
of his time on the golf course, 
traveling with Ann and enjoying 
his seven grandsons: John Wag-
ner; Danny and Mitchell Mori-
arty; and Aidan, Liam, Collin 
and Roan Toole. After Ann died 
in 2015, Len moved to North-
ern Virginia. He lived with his 
daughter Kerry and son-in-law 
Steven Toole for several years 
before he moved to The Cross-
ings and recently Larmax Homes. 
Len was known for his spunk 
and character. He was a helpful 
caregiver to his fellow residents. 
He survived Covid-19 in June.

Len was predeceased by his 
wife, Ann, and daughter, Col-
leen Wagner, and by his parents 
as well as three of his siblings 
and their spouses: Joan and Jerry 
O’Neill, Jimmy and Rosa Mori-
arty, Pat and Frank Adamcik and 
John Wagnes. He is survived by 
his children Michael and Julie 
Moriarty of California, Kerry 
and Steven Toole of Virginia, 
Brendan Moriarty of California 
and Noreen and Scott Craw-
ford of Maryland. He will be 
greatly missed by his sister Mary 
Wagnes of Bradley Beach, N.J., 
and 23 nieces and nephews in the 
New York and New Jersey area, 
in addition to Ann’s sisters Sheila 
Hughes and Margaret Carberry 
and sisters-in-law Jean and Mary 
Kerfoot of Dublin, Ireland and 
more than 20 Irish nieces and 
nephews. 

Family and close friends are 
invited to a Catholic funeral mass 
at St. Hugh’s Church in Green-
belt on Wednesday, November 
25. Burial will follow at Gate of 
Heaven Cemetery in Wheaton. 
There will be no wake or repast 
due to Covid-19 restrictions. A 
maximum of 100 people will be 
permitted in the church with a 
mask and must adhere to six feet 
of social distance. A maximum 
of 25 people will be permitted at 
the gravesite. A Zoom or other 
link will be posted for those who 
wish to watch remotely. In lieu of 
flowers, donations can be made 
to St. Jude Children’s Research 
Hospital in Len’s name.

Obituaries continuedLocal Thanksgiving Dinner 
Distribution a Great Success

by Gary Childs

Volunteers help load food into cars.
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Cars line up as passengers wait for food distribution.
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Non-perishable goods are stacked and lined up, ready to be put 
into bags.
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The food that each family received
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Many hands make light work.
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Greenbelt recently witnessed 
what could be called Thanksgiv-
ing math. The equation started 
with a grant of $10,000 spent on 
food and supplies, with approxi-
mately 60 volunteers added. That 
was then divided by 293 families 
needing a little economic boost 
during the pandemic. The sum 
of it all was a lot of people giv-
ing and receiving a lot of food 
and love and the knowledge that 
something special and memorable 
was taking place.

On Saturday, November 21, 
MCF Church in Greenbelt, col-
laborating with a group called 
TLC (Truth, Love & Charac-
ter), a student club at Eleanor 
Roosevelt High School (ERHS), 
distributed 600 bags, a veritable 
tsunami of food, of Thanksgiving 
Day fare to 300 families. The 
church and club handled over 
four tons of food at the event, 
putting bags and boxes into the 
trunks and back seats of cars 
lined up multiple lengths of the 
ERHS senior parking lot. 

The group of volunteers, all 
properly masked and practicing 
appropriate social distancing, 
ranged in age from early teens 
to seniors. The church and club 
provided boxes and bags of food 
that included a 16-pound turkey, 

two boxes of stuffing, two boxes 
of corn bread, a 32-ounce can of 
yams, a 32-ounce can of vegeta-
bles, a box of mashed potatoes, 
gravy, cake mix, icing, and cran-
berry sauce for each family.  Of 
the more than 60 volunteers who 
participated in the event, about 
20 were ERHS students, 15 were 
college students, and the rest 
were others from MCF Church 
and volunteers from the Greenbelt 
community.  

Preparation of the 300 meals 
(600 bags, 2 per family) took 
nearly 24 hours, and the ac-
tual distribution on the day of 
the event, both prep and actually 
handing out the food, took seven 
hours. 

Pastor Jeff Warner of MCF 
church said, “It is our honor and 
privilege to serve our community, 
especially during the pandemic. 
Our free giveaways are a living 
object lesson of God’s love for 
us.”  Warner described the people 
receiving the meals as jubilant, 
grateful, with some even in tears.  
He said that many received a meal 
who would not otherwise have 
had any Thanksgiving dinner.

Warner emphasized that the 
group could not have done it 
without the support and help of 
many individuals. He especially 

thanked ERHS Principal Reginal 
McNeill and ERHS Facility Su-
pervisor Eric Dent. He expressed 
his gratitude for Lieutenant Jer-
maine Gulledge and other of-
ficers of the Greenbelt Police 
department who helped manage 
traffic logistics. He also gave 
a big thank-you to TLC Presi-
dent Samantha Lynch and all the 
volunteers from TLC, MCF stu-
dents, MCF Community Church 
and the Greenbelt Community. 
Warner also thanked Jane Njihia 
and Kevin Hayman who worked 
with Warner on logistics and food 
purchasing.
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The staff members 
at the Greenbelt News 
Review would like to 
extend heartfelt warm 
Thanksgiving wishes 
to all our advertisers.

Thank you for your 
tremendous support 
with all your ads during these difficult 
months. It has been a challenge to all of us 
– and you pulled through with courage in the 
face of difficulty.

We want you to know how much you are 
appreciated. May you grow and flourish. 
Thanks for your hard work and your contin-
ued trust in the Greenbelt News Review.

With all the best to you and your family. 
Have a happy, healthy, peaceful, safe and en-
joyable Thanksgiving.

Happy 
Thanksgiving 
to all our Advertisers!

This week, the News Review 
celebrates its 83rd anniversary.  
The first Cooperator (the News 
Review’s original name) came 
out as a mimeographed sheet on 
that first Greenbelt Thanksgiving 
in 1937 when only a handful of 
families had taken up residence.  
Since then, it has appeared every 
single week without fail (4,317 
issues, counting this one), nar-
rowly avoiding extinction at vari-
ous times and adapting to the de-
mands of the day while remain-
ing a constant within the city.

This year isn’t the first when 
the newspaper was published 
during dark hours.  World War II 
brought its griefs and privations.  
But, just like this year, the staff 
of the newspaper figured out how 
to work with what they had and 
produced a newspaper, thin or 
thick, through thick and thin.

Membership  
The News Review currently 

has around 80 individuals who 
contribute to the newspaper in 
a variety of roles.  Many are 

members  –  engaged in  the 
editorial process, the business 
office, story writing, advertising, 
copy-editing, proofing, photo 
editing and cartoons.  There 
also are skilled part-time staff 
who do the layout work with 
InDesign, two distributors who 
fan out the bulk delivery from 
the printer and a troop of mostly 
youthful carriers who distribute 
the newspaper door-to-door.  New 
members are always welcome. 
In t e re s t ed  ind iv idua l s  can 
inquire about joining the team 
by emailing memberservices@
greenbeltnewsreview.com. 

Many have given decades to 
the newspaper.  Listed at left, 
with grateful thanks, are our cur-
rent members.  The Greenbelt 
News Review also remembers, 
fondly and with honor, all those 
who have served this paper over 
time.  Durations are dated from 
the time names first appeared 
on the masthead and thus some 
served longer than is recorded 
here.

On Tuesday, November 17, 
close to 30 people from all cor-
ners of Greenbelt met online to 
participate in a mental health 
conversation.  Convened by Con-
necting Across Greenbelt-Com-
munity Conversations, neighbors 
shared with each other the tools 
they use to get through the next 
moment, hour, day or season in 
these difficult times.  The Caring 
and Connecting Toolkit includes 
a wide range of simple, practi-
cal ways to deal with stress, 
in body, mind, spirit, heart and 
community.

Folks from Greenbelt West, 
Greenbelt  East  and Central 
Greenbelt exchanged plans to 
build their inner resources and 
their networks of support and 
connection. Greenbelt fitness 
instructor Derrick Faison and 
Greenbelt CARES staff member 
Darren Stephenson joined local 
therapist Susan Taylor in high-
lighting many clinically proven 
coping strategies and local re-
sources.  

Suggestions to “dance or ex-
ercise as much as possible,” “ab-

stain from those things (like the 
news) that cause stress,” “take 
a free online course,” joined 
networking suggestions to “call 
friends, family members, or con-
verse by text” and “join friends 
in a virtual happy hour.”  

Participants stated: “I par-
ticularly enjoyed meeting people 
from different areas of Green-
belt.”  “It felt good to be con-
nected, even by Zoom, during 
these crazy times.” “Absolutely a 
positive event.” “It was fun and 
enlightening and affirming and 
amazing.”

Connecting Across Greenbelt 
members plan monthly grassroots, 
cross-community, cross-neighbor-
hood, cross-cultural conversations.  
They invite all members of the 
community to reach out to be a 
part of upcoming monthly eve-
nings (usually the third Thursday 
of the month) at community-
connectionsgb@gmail.com.  All 
are invited to access the Caring 
and Connecting Toolkit print-
able online resource here: bit.ly/
CAGtoolkit.

Neighbors Build and Share
Toolkit for Mental Health

by Susan Taylor

The following is a toolkit of 
exercises to support wellbeing 
through caring for and connect-
ing with oneself and others. The 
toolkit comprises five categories 
of wellness: body, mind, spirit, 
heart and community.  Within 
each category are examples of 
exercises or activities including a 
description of what the exercise 
is and how to do it. 

Body: Grounding - Ground-
ing is a practice of calming 
one’s thoughts and body, to take 
notice of the world inside and 
around oneself to help create 
distance from distressing emo-
tions.  Sometimes this is also 
called centering. Use grounding 
exercises found at https://bit.ly/
groundinggb.

Brea th ing :  No t i ce  t h ree 
breaths.  Just inhale and exhale 
as normal, but notice them. 

Moving: Put on some favorite 
music and DANCE! Take a quiet 
walk (even just around the room).

Stillness: Take a stillness mo-
ment.  Just stop and be.  Any-
where.  Anytime.

Mind: Imagery - Imagine 
something or someone (2-legged 
or 4-legged) that feels warm 
or loving.  Self-talk - Bring to 
mind one’s personal encouraging 
words.

Spirit: Inner stillness - Find a 
moment of stillness, perhaps in 
the shower, before falling asleep 
or while awakening.

Connection to what is larger: 
Stand next to a tree or find a 
beautiful nature picture online 
and imagine being there.

Heart: Compassion for others - 
Walk a mile in their shoes.  Self-
compassion - Think of how to 
support a friend in this situation 
or to be a friend to oneself.  
There are additional prompts 
at https://self-compassion.org/
category/exercises/#exercises.

Community: Network - Make 
a phone call or talk to someone 
every day or perhaps join the 
monthly Greenbelt Community 
Conversations on Zoom, third 
Thursday of the month.  Email 
communityconnectionsgb@gmail.
com for more information and 
to join.

Personal Wellbeing Plan: Cre-
ate a personal plan for wellbeing 
to include tools beyond those 
here to maintain inner and in-
tra personal wellbeing. Write it 
down.

Building Inner Resources: Plan 
for how to cope with the next 
moment or day.

Building Your Network: De-
vise activities to feel less alone.

Connecting Across Greenbelt 
Offers Wellbeing Toolkit

by Susan Taylor

GNR Published for 83 Years
Through War and Pandemic

by Cathie Meetre

A heron ousts a cormorant off a branch at the Lake.
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List of GNR 
Members

More than 50 Years
Mary Lou Williamson

25 to 50 Years
Sandra Lange
Joanne Tucker
Diane Oberg
Mary Moien

Jim Giese
15 to 24 Years
Sue Krofchik

Judy Bell
Helen Sydavar

Tom Jones
Mary Halford
Anne Gardner
Peter Curtis
Jessi Britton
Dea Zugby

Kathleen McFarland
Jon Gardner

Catherine Meetre
5 through 14 years

Sylvia Lewis
Deanna Dawson
Stanley Zirkin

Marc Manheimer
JoEllen Sarff
James Gray

Elaine Nakash
Lola Skolnik
Peter Reppert

Pat Scully
Amy Hansen
Lesley Kash

Peggy Higgins
Melinda Brady

Linda Lucas
Suzette Joyner 

Patricia Novinski
Up to 5 years and Counting

Marcie Lissauer
Jennifer Jurling

Jeff Jones
Mary Ann Baker
Matthew Arbach

Janice Wolf
Kyla Hanington

Carl Seely
Gary Childs
Melissa Sites

Richard Coleman
Donna Hoffmeister

Ana Fernandez-Napp
Carolina Napp-Avelli

Ann Bauman
Leighanne Ellis

Julie Rapp
Kathryn Beard

Elisabeth Kevorkian
Sandy Rodgers

Butch Hicks
René Sewell-Raysor

Letty Bonnell
Jerry Bonnell

Jeannette Connors
Patrick Gleason
Michael Kusie
Amanda Larsen

Neil McFarb
Rahul Mehta
Beth Terry
Jeff Travis

Asha Brown
Elizabeth Gardner
Melanie Gaschick

Jill Connor

Se Habla Español
Vaya a nuestra página web 
greenbeltnewsreview.com  

para ver artículos en español.

See our website,  
greenbeltnewsreview.com,  
for articles in Spanish.

mailto:memberservices@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:memberservices@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:communityconnectionsgb@gmail.com
mailto:communityconnectionsgb@gmail.com
http://bit.ly/CAGtoolkit
http://bit.ly/CAGtoolkit
https://bit.ly/groundinggb
https://bit.ly/groundinggb
https://self-compassion.org/category/exercises/#exercises
https://self-compassion.org/category/exercises/#exercises
mailto:communityconnectionsgb@gmail.com
mailto:communityconnectionsgb@gmail.com
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improvements along Breezewood 
Drive and a contiguous side-
walk along Greenbelt Road; three 
separate parking garages serving 
the residential buildings, hotel, 
mall and recreation center; and 
off-site bicycle and pedestrian 
improvements. Three new access 
points off Breezewood Drive are 
proposed, with two connecting 
to parking areas at 1A, 1C, the 
hotel and existing retail. The third 
would act as the mall’s main 
northern entrance. An 8-foot-wide 
trail from Breezewood to Target 
is also planned.

The staff report brought out 
a number of concerns, including 
a lack of detail on the residen-
tial buildings around recreation-
al amenities, loading areas and 
masking of parking garages; no 
identification of unit types for 
1B and 1C (which had been ear-
lier earmarked as condos); how 
Franklin Park residents will have 
access to the site; issues around 
the hotel, such as amenities, park-
ing availability and signage (no 
tenant has been determined); safe 
internal circulation for pedestri-
ans, bicycles and cars; and a lack 
of variation in the architectural 
designs that would create interest 
from the direction of Breezewood 
Drive.

Sheryl Fishel, architect from 
Rodgers Consulting, laid out the 
landscaping vision for the rede-
velopment.  The concept is to 
mix function with aesthetics, to 
create a sense of community and 
sustainability.  Green spaces are 
planned to encourage gathering.  
Bioretention boxes and rain gar-
dens for stormwater management 
are proposed, a blend of usage 
and beauty.  A community garden 
is planned, as well as an edible 
orchard.

Councilmember Judith Davis 
expressed concern that such an 
approach would require daily 
maintenance, citing issues with 
the city’s existing rain gardens 
and their propensity to attract lit-
ter.  David Polonsky, from Atap-
co Properties, agreed, saying that 
the most efficient maintenance 

would involve a single company.
The proposed recreation center 

would have four indoor playing 
fields for sports such as volley-
ball and basketball, as well as 
two instruction rooms. Council-
member Rodney Roberts felt that 
the size was “totally inadequate,” 
as it would service potentially 
over 5,000 people.  He stressed 
that the still-active pandemic 
would discourage indoor usage.

The three residential buildings 
would have five stories.  An art 
deco approach using simple geo-
metric shapes is proposed, with 
the exterior utilizing things like 
paneling, balconies and parapets 
to break up the facade.  The ad-
jacent parking structures would 
be secure and service each build-
ing, with access to each resident’s 
unit level. 

Davis, in agreement with the 
Advisory Planning Board, felt 
the buildings need more differ-
entiation, in order to not “look 
the same.”

Polonsky responded to ques-
tions about the lack of three-bed-
room apartments by saying that 
there was a low market demand, 
adding that they are also more 
expensive and stay vacant longer.  
He said that the project is not 
focused on school age families.

Davis and Roberts advised that 
families could realistically make 
use of one- and two-bedroom 
apartments.  Roberts felt this was 
“a major flaw” in their plan, ex-
pressing that it could lead to the 
need to build a new school.

Davis worried about the lack 
of senior living units in the DSP, 
something “desperately needed” 
in Greenbelt.  Attorney Matthew 
Tedesco, from McNamee Hosea, 
reiterated his team’s commitment 
to a future market study further 
along in the development, with 
Davis saying that she hoped it 
wouldn’t be neglected.

Both Davis and Councilmem-
ber Emmett Jordan emphasized 
the need to make use of the de-
velopment’s roofs, with additions 
like solar panels or even ameni-
ties, suggested Jordan.  Polonsky 

said that solar arrays are being 
considered, along with electric 
car charging stations.

Davis questioned the need 
for another hotel, as already two 
of Greenbelt’s hotels are closed 
temporarily and one permanently. 
Tedesco responded that the pre-
Covid market study indicated the 
need for such an addition.

The planned internal circula-
tion road would be two-lane, with 
one traffic circle and intermittent 
parallel parking, allowing ac-
cess for delivery and emergency 
vehicles.

Polonsky stated that his team 
is adherent to ADA guidelines 
and utilizes a consultant at each 
phase of development to assess 
the needs of those with disabili-
ties, especially concerning issues 
such as available parking for dis-
abled residents and visitors.

Assistant Director of Facili-
ties Joe McNeal said that while 
he “was a little excited by the 
indoor space,” offering a “differ-
ent type of facility” to the city, 
he felt that there was “always 
a need for outdoor space,” of 
which “there was not as much 
as I would like to see there,” in 
terms of spaces, trails and play-
grounds.  He hoped that “bal-
ances are struck.”

The city’s Advisory Committee 
on Environmental Sustainability 
(GreenACES) reviewed the DSP 
as well, stating that the commu-
nity garden should be moved to 
secure better sunlight, and that 
geothermal energy be considered 
as an option, advising working 
with Pepco.

Davis stated that “we all have 
serious concerns” about the DSP, 
while acknowledging that these 
plans are preliminary and “very 
incomplete,” awaiting further 
discussion in the near future and 
review from the Park and Plan-
ning Advisory Board and plan-
ning staff.

Tedesco expressed his team’s 
commitment to transparency 
and collaboration as this project 
moves forward.

PLAZA continued from page 1

reduction of income due to the 
pandemic, the Moons collaborated 
with Pastor Jeff Warner of MCF 
Fellowship, a Greenbelt church, 
to provide meals for those who 
needed them. The program, Feed 
Greenbelt, fed hundreds of fami-
lies over the course of 20 weeks 
this summer.  According to War-
ner, “nearly 100 local residents 
donated nearly $10,000 which 
provided nearly 1,000 meals to 
almost 30 families during the 
36 distributions.” In total, dur-
ing this past summer, DC Veg-
an distributed 3,800 meals not 
only to the Feed Greenbelt pro-
gram but also to front-line health 
care workers and demonstrators. 
The Café board expressed its 
excitement in launching a search 
for a new food contractor to 
operate the restaurant and food 
operations. The board said that it 
“welcomes inquiries from poten-

tial vendors and suggestions from 
the community.” The board also 
assures its members, volunteers, 
guests and the community that 
they “are committed to keep-
ing the New Deal Café in busi-
ness and continuing to serve the 
community. We’ve survived and 
thrived through several changes 
in food contractors in our 25-year 
history.” Acknowledging the addi-
tional challenges presented by the 
coronavirus pandemic, the board 
expressed its confidence that it 
will navigate this transition and 
emerge stronger and better.

Both Leah and Michael Moon 
said that their time in Greenbelt 
was positive. They said that it 
had been a pleasure to serve the 
community and that they are 
thankful for their time in Green-
belt. They added that over the 
course of their nearly two and a 
half years at the New Deal, they 
had met many great people, “the 
kindest people.” 

CAFÉ continued from page 1

 

GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

Raindrop holder
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 Nonprofit? 
Get your 

message here 
for $14.

www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

http://www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about 
incidents.

Police Blotter

The Department is offering a reward of up to $1,000 for information 
leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved 

crimes reported in the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

People may anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the 
Drug Tip Line at 240-542-2145.

Shooting
November 15, 9:35 a.m., 7480 

Greenway Center Drive. Officers 
responded to a report of several 
shots being fired in a parking 
lot. They discovered an adult 
male suffering from an apparent 
gunshot wound to his forearm. 
He was transported to a local 
hospital for treatment of non-life- 
threatening injuries.

Robbery
November 15, 10:42 p.m., 

6000 Greenbelt Road. Two men 
approached another man who was 
leaving Beltway Plaza when one 
of them demanded money and 
then punched and kicked him. 
They took the money and fled 
on foot.

Assault
November 14, 4:02 p.m., 5700 

block Greenbelt Metro Drive. A 
man walking to the Metro Sta-
tion saw another man walking a 
pit bull, so he attempted to walk 
around him and the dog. The dog 
walker then began to try to coax 
the dog to attack him but the dog 
refused to cross the street.

Theft
November 12, 5:47 p.m., 5700 

Springhill Drive. A wristwatch 
was taken from a residence.

November 17, 4:06 p.m., 7501 
Greenway Center Drive.  An un-
attended wallet was taken from 
a suite.

Fraud
November 12, 2:29 p.m., 7822 

Hanover Parkway. A woman with 
a cell phone issue called a phone 
number she believed was for 
Apple customer service. The 
person who answered the phone 
call convinced the woman to pur-
chase gift cards and give the card 
information to him. The woman 
who had placed the call found 
out later she had been defrauded.

Burglary
November 13, 2 p.m., 14 

Court Crescent Road. The door 
to a storage unit was forced open. 
Nothing appeared to have been 
taken.

Vandalism
November 16, 3:11 p.m., 7701 

Greenbelt Road. The ATM lobby 
area of SunTrust Bank was van-
dalized.

Automotive Crime
Three stolen vehicles were 

recovered. A 2000 Jeep Cherokee 
reported stolen October 27 from 
44 Court Ridge Road was recov-
ered on November 12 by D.C. 
Metropolitan police in the 4400 
block Polk Street N.E., Washing-
ton, D.C.

A 2020 Chevrolet Equinox 
SUV reported stolen to the Met-
ropolitan Washington Airports 

Authority Police Department was 
recovered in the 7800 block Man-
dan Road.

A 2020 Nissan Rogue SUV 
was recovered on Ivy Lane near 
Cherrywood Lane prior to it hav-
ing been reported stolen from the 
7800 block Mandan Road earlier 
in the evening. It had been dam-
aged by fire.

Rear tag Maryland 1CE2335 
was taken from the 9100 block 
Edmonston Road and replaced 
with another tag. Two tags, 
Maryland 3237XD, were taken 
from the 6900 block Hanover 
Parkway. 

Four tires and rims were taken 
from the 8000 block Lakecrest 
Drive.

The following items were tak-
en after windows had been bro-
ken to gain access. Sneakers and 
a bed comforter were taken from 
the 7600 block Mandan Road and 
a book bag, sneakers and other 
items were taken from the 9000 
block Breezewood Terrace.

The following acts of vandal-
ism were reported. Tires were 
flattened and both side mirrors 
broken in the 8000 block Man-
dan Road. A side mirror was 
also broken in the 5900 block  
Cherrywood Terrace. A driver’s 
side window was cracked and 
paint was scratched in the 9000 
block Breezewood Terrace. A 
rock was thrown through the rear 
window in the 6100 block Green-
belt Road.

Fatal Shooting
Officers responding to a report 

of gunshots near 5821 Cherry-
wood Lane at 2 p.m. on Novem-
ber 18 located a 30-year-old man, 
Yordano Fabian Vargus, resident 
of Greenbelt, suffering from ap-
parent gunshot wounds. He was 
transported to a local hospital 
for treatment and was later pro-
nounced dead.

Fire on Westway
According to Prince George’s 

County Fire Department Director 
of Public Information and Office 
of Community Relations Jennifer 
Donelan, at approximately 8:27 
p.m. on November 18,  Prince 
George’s Fire Department and 
Emergency Medical Services 
units were dispatched to the 100 
block of Westway. Someone had 
reported seeing a fire inside an 
apartment. Upon arrival, crews 
located a three-story garden-style 
apartment building with a fire on 
the stove in the kitchen of one 
of the units. PGCFD officials 
were able to quickly extinguish 
the fire. Donelan said that there 
were no injuries connected with 
this incident.

The Greenbelt Police Department 
partners with the Platinum Roll-
ers motorcycle club to provide 
Thanksgiving meals for local 
families. Over 200 turkeys were 
distributed by the Greenbelt 
Police Department to help make 
Thanksgiving possible during 
these tough times.

- Photos courtesy 
Greenbelt Police

 

FOR SALE: All Electric 2012 Nissan Leaf SL 
Only 25K Miles, Immaculate Condition 

Excellent Commuter Car, $11K OBO 
Drive up to 75 miles a day and never stop for gas! 

Details at http://thomasbannister.com/leaf 

City Notes 
Animal Control Supervisor 

Nelly Ortiz is Greenbelt Police 
Department’s Civilian of the Year. 
Three dogs, impounded during a 
cruelty investigation, joined one 
kitten and five cats in the Shelter. 
Park Rangers assisted cyclists in 
the 2020 Washington Area Bicy-
clist Association’s Cider Ride. 

Planning staff reviewed docu-
ments about the Bureau of En-
graving and Printing’s proposed 
relocation to the Beltsville Agri-
cultural Research Center. 

Horticulture/Parks caged trees 
against beavers. Refuse/Recycling 
collected 25.35 tons of refuse and 
11.53 tons of recyclables. Build-
ing Maintenance continued the 
Police Station renovation. 

The Youth Center hosted 
Dance classes after a possible 
Covid-19 incident at the Commu-
nity Center necessitated a four-
day precautionary closure. Rec-
reation programs are online for 
the winter, and Springhill Lake 
Recreation Center’s free outdoor 
youth programs moved indoors. 

Arts staff hosted an online Art 
Share. Museum researchers are 
seeking photos illustrating Green-
belt’s winter holiday celebrations. 

Therapeutic Recreation’s Zoom 
birthday luncheon entertained 18 
Golden Agers. Meals were deliv-
ered to 38 seniors. The Greenbelt 
Assistance in Living program 
conducted a monthly produce and 
diaper distribution. 

Drop us a Line! 
Electronically, that is.  

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com

http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

Law Offices of David R. Cross
Located in Roosevelt Center

115 Centerway
301-474-5705

Family Law
Personal Injury
Traffic/Criminal

GHI Settlements
Real Property Settlements
Wills and Estates

Over 30 Years of Legal Experience

w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

Pet Care 
Services

 Long Work Days? 
Travel Plans? 

Mid-Day Dog Walking • Cat Care 
• and more.

301-260-(TAIL) 8245
info@maestrostail.com

www.MaestrosTailPetCare.com

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each ad-

ditional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review office by  
6 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the Co-op gro-
cery store before 5 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent Rd., Suite 
100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $10 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($15).  Deadline 
2 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including those needing 
clip art and/or borders. 6 p.m. Tuesday for camera-ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address with 
ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

DROP ads and payments in the mail slot in the exterior door of 
the News Review office. The door is located to the left of the main 
entrance on the east side of the Community Center (side closest to  
Roosevelt Center and the Municipal Building). 

AD DESK: 301-474-4131 or ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Richard Cantwell/Broker: 410-790-5099
Frances Fendlay: 240-481-3851
Mike Cantwell: 240-350-5749
Valerie Pierce: 301-802-4336

Michael McAndrew: 240-432-8233
Christina Doss:410-365-6769
Sean Rooney: 410-507-3337

7829 BELLE POINT DRIVE, GREENBELT, MD 20770 301-441-1071

CENTER

From all of us here at 
Town Center Realty, 

have a 

Happy 
Thanksgiving!

MERCHANDISE

LICENSED REAL ESTATE AGENT 
WANTED – Evenings and week-
ends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to  
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

STYLIST, SHAMPOO HELP and nail 
tech. If you have a good following and 
remain employed with me for the term 
of one year, I will pay a $1,000 bonus 
at the end of the first year.  Dominick’s 
in Greenbelt.  301-980-9200.

NOTICES

BLACK LIVES MATTER.

REAL ESTATE

SENIOR SEEKING a senior male or 
female to share condo in Greenbelt.  
Contact Joe Stith at 202-550-8277 be-
tween 4:00 p.m. until 9:00 p.m.

SERVICES

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

HEATING AND COOLING  – We 
specialize in installing Mitsubishi duct-
less heat pump systems in Greenbelt 
Homes.  Call Mike at H & C Heating 
and Cooling, 301-953-2113.  Licensed 
and insured since 1969.

LAWN AND ORDER wishes all the 
godless socialists and communists in 
Greenbelt a safe and happy Thanks-
giving!

ESTATE PLANNING – will, health 
directive, financial POA package $250, 
MD licensed attorney Naomi Little-
field, 202-246-1072.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reasonable 
rates!  References available.  Patti, 
301-910-0050.

HAULING AND JUNK REMOVAL. 
Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc.  Licensed & 
insured – free estimates.  Accept credit 
cards.  Mike Smith, 301-346-0840

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area!  Week, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serving 
Greenbelt for over 30 years.  Inte-
rior painting. Free estimates.  MHIC 
#26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 301-
345-7273.

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION 
– Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies 
slides to DVD. LP records to CD.  
(H) 240-295-3994, (C) 703-216-7293.

ANGELA’S  HOUSE CLEAN -
ING – Cleaning your home like my 
own, at reasonable prices. Refer-
ence available in Greenbelt.  Ten 
years  professional  experience.   
AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com or 240-
645-5140.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE – 
Drywall work, painting interior/exte-
rior, light construction, trim work, deck 
and shed repairs, cleaning and sealing. 
443-404-0449

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE ENGI-
NEERING, LLC – Plumbing, electrical, 
painting, drywall, LEAF REMOVAL, 
landscape design, flower beds, bucket 
truck services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com. 
301-318-5472. Insured.  Visa, Master-
Card, Discover.

GREENBELT YARDMAN.  Serving 
Greenbelt since 1997 by the job or by 
the hour.  Call 240-605-0985.

PROFESSIONAL PLUMBER to in-
stall, replace, repair, or upgrade your 
present plumbing fixtures.  Free esti-
mates.  No extra charge for weekend 
or evening service.  Call David Jarvis 
@240-470-5450.  Save this ad for 
a 10% discount on future plumbing 
service.  

mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
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Realty 1, Inc. 
Our 33rd Year in Greenbelt 

330011  998822--00004444       
R1MD.com 

Linda Ivy 301-675-0585 
Mark Riley 301-792-3638 

H. Dwayne Taylor - 301-323-8384 
 

Leonard Wallace - Broker            
301-675-9036 

The Leader in 
Greenbelt Real Estate 

 

Brick Townhome with Addition 2 BR, 
1 1/2 BA GHI home with family room 
addition.  Large 11’ x 17’ MBR.  New 
appliances including dishwasher.  Nice! 
Addition With Full Bath Downstairs 
2 BR GHI townhome with large family 
room/bedroom on main level.  Com-
pletely remodeled - opened kitchen. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Senior Living  55+Community 2Br 
2Ba condo w/fireplace & more! Remod-
eled w/new kitchen, modern baths, 
sunlit enclosed patio, new carpt & paint. 
Cape Cod Home  Investors - priced to 
sell!  3BR, 1 1/2 BA home with large 
fenced yard & 2 sheds.  Sep. dining 
rm., br & full bath on mn. lev. $208,900 
Estate Sale GHI 2 Bedroom townhome 
with hardwood floors, opened kitchen & 
breakfast bar.  Large fenced backyard 
opens onto protected woodlands. 
Brick Townhome with Addition Full 
bath on main level.  Remodeled kitchen 
& bath.  Central A/C, refinished hard-
wood flrs., shaded & fenced backyard. 
Large floorplan w/addition Half bath 
on main level.  Masonry townhome w/
fenced backard & brick patio.  Zoned 
HVAC system, 11’ x 17’ master br. 
Cape Cod SFH 3br 2 1/2ba home with 
rem. Kitchen, above-ground pool & 
wrap-around deck.  Finished basement 
with family room and office space. 
Townhome with 2 additions 2 bed-
room GHI home on fenced, corner lot.  
Large family room addition in back, 
extra storage in front.  Central HVAC. 
4 Bedroom 3 Level Townhome Mas-
ter bedroom & full bath on main level.  
Opened remodeled kitchen, fireplace in 
lr.  Backs to protected woodlands. 
Townhome with addition 2 br town-
home w front laundry/office addition.  
Opened kitchen w/passthru & pantry.  
Fenced backyard with large deck. 
Charlestowne Village Single-level 1-
br condo in Greenbelt - no stairs!  Par-
quet flooring throughout.  Remodeled 
kit. With S/S appliances.  $149,900 
Addition - Backs to Woodlands 
Completely remodeled throughout; half 
bath on main level.  Zoned HVAC sys-
tem.  Fenced yard, shed & raised deck. 
Brick Townhome 2 Bedroom GHI 
townhome remodeled throughout.  
Modern kitchen with s/s dishwasher.  
Hardwood both levels.  $169,900 
Upper Level One Bedroom GHI home 
with full-sized washer and dryer in 
separate laundry room.  Refinished 
hardwood flooring throughout.  Nice! 
2 BR Townhome Remodeled GHI 
home w/ new carpet fresh paint & ce-
ramic bath.  Priced to sell at $124,900  

Need to reach us right away?  
Text ‘Greenbelt’ to 8888000000 on 
your cell phone and get an in-
stant response!  We can show 
you any listing in Greenbelt.   

Scan here with your  
cell phone and go 
directly to our web-
site!  Search all of 
the MLS and more. 

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

Your Greenbelt Specialists 
In Roosevelt Center 

SOLDSOLD  

 ***BUYER SEEKING*** 
Brick or Block End Unit 
1 Bedroom Lower Level  

***UNDER CONTRACT*** 
SFH in Kings Farm 4BR,3.5Ba, Susan Barker 

6111 Snowden’s Run Rd, 4Br, 2.5 BA SFH 
8525 Mulberry Rd, 3BR, 1.5BA SFH 

2110 Hughes Shop Rd, 4BR, 2BA SFH 
***SOLD*** 

45R Ridge Road, Selling Agent 
6608 Carroll Highlands Rd, 4br 2ba SFH 

59J Ridge Road, 2BR Frame W/ Updates!! 
 

Sarah V. Liska  
Broker/Owner 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.385.0523 
sarah@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
www.freedomrealtymd.com 
Serving Greenbelt since 2001 

T h e  h o l i d a y 
season fast  ap-
proaches, meaning 
that Greenbelt’s 
annual  Fest ival 
of Lights is just 
around the cor-
ner. This year the 
cherished holiday 
festival is looking 
much different . 
Greenbel t  Rec -
reation has been 
adapting the fes-
tival by offering 
online alternatives to some of the 
traditions.

Deco the Halls 
In the past, the Greenbelt Mu-

seum has been decorated with 
an assortment of vintage holiday 
decorations and held an open 
house, Deco the Halls, the night 
of the tree lighting. “Sadly, we 
won’t be decorating this year as 
we usually do,” said Museum 
Director Megan Searing Young. 

Young continued, “We’ve had 
as many as 100 people come 
through the Museum House in 
the two hours that it’s open. It’s 
an event we will all miss this 
year. We talked about ways we 
could try to do it, but the Mu-
seum House is only 836 square 
feet, so there’s really no way to 
adequately social distance inside 
the space.”

The Museum will be partici-
pating in this year’s online ver-
sion of the festival. “This year 
instead of offering an in-person 
open house, we’re putting to-
gether a slideshow of how the 
house has been decorated for the 
holidays over the years along 
with vintage photos from the 
Museum’s archives of winter holi-
days in Greenbelt,” said Young. 
Find the Museum slideshow on 
their website (greenbeltmuseum.
org) and various social media 
accounts. 

Art and Craft Fair
Another treasured festival tra-

dition that has been revamped 
this year is the Juried Art and 
Craft Fair, usually a two-day 
event where vendors and some of 
Greenbelt’s nonprofits showcase 
their art and merchandise. This 

Deco the Halls Cancelled, 
Art, Craft Fair to be Virtual

by Eva Sanchez

year’s fair will take place online 
between November 27 and De-
cember 20. There are 54 online 
shops that feature artists, artisans 
and authors from the region.

“While we will miss seeing 
everyone in person, we are de-
lighted that the transition to an 
online platform has expanded the 
community’s access to the par-
ticipating artists so significantly,” 
said Nicole DeWald, Greenbelt’s 
art supervisor. “About half of the 
exhibitors did not have online 
sales platforms prior to the coro-
navirus; we applaud their adapt-
ability and are very glad that they 
can participate with us this year.” 

“I am looking forward to the 
show. I’ve worked hard to get 
my Etsy shop set up. This show 
was an impetus to actually get 
that going. Hopefully, people 
will like what they see,” said 
Lorraine Aldridge-Ey, one of the 
participating artists. She is part 
of the Greenbelt Pottery Group 
that works out of the Community 
Center. For artists, the experi-
ence of participating in the fair 
and producing art has changed 
drastically. 

“Part of the experience for 
both artists and customers is 
the interaction that happens at 
the show. I will miss talking to 
people about my work and hear-
ing about what interests them,” 
Aldridge-Ey continued. “The 
online show does have the po-
tential of reaching more people. 
The big question will be if craft 
lovers will find the show and 
participate.”

became more involved 
because the glazing 
compound contained 
asbestos,” said Brian 
Kim, assistant director 
of Public Works.

What began as a 
simple plan to clean 
the sculptures became 
a long project to fix 
problems that the city 
did not previously 
know existed.  The 
window renovation 
began on July 13 and 
was just recently com-
pleted. When the win-
dow project started, 
the bas-relief sculp-
tures were covered 
with specially made 
plywood boxes to pro-
tect them, and now 
that the project has 
been completed, they have been 
uncovered. According to Com-
munity Planner Molly Porter, the 
next step is to revitalize the bas-
relief sculptures, but she said they 
currently do not know when that 
aspect of the project will begin.

MHAA grants are periodically 
given to nonprofit organizations 
and government entities for proj-
ects within a Certified Heritage 
Area. These grants are specifically 
for projects involving historical, 
cultural or natural resources, sites 
or events. In the case of Green-
belt, the grant was allocated to 
restore the bas-relief sculptures 
that have been a part of Greenbelt 
since its founding.

The revitalization of the sculp-
tures, despite being postponed 
until a later time, is a very im-
portant project for Greenbelt resi-
dents. “They give us sort of vi-
sual symbolism for many of the 
ideals under which Greenbelt was 
founded and which are still held 
dear today,” said Megan Searing 
Young, director of the Greenbelt 
Museum.

When Greenbelt was being 

founded, Lenore Thomas Straus 
applied and was chosen to do 
several sculptures here. Straus 
constructed six sculptures em-
bodying the ideals of the pre-
amble, though she proposed a 
seventh, a lynching scene with a 
judge and jury looking in the op-
posite direction. Those in charge 
of the project rejected this piece. 
“I think it’s one of the most im-
portant aspects of her story … 
that she was so involved with 
social justice,” Young said. The 
bas-relief sculptures ornament 
what was then Center School, 
Greenbelt’s elementary school; 
when a new elementary school 
was built in 1991, the building 
became the Community Center. 

Though it may take some time 
for the bas-relief sculptures to 
finally get cleaned as the grant 
initially intended, it is certainly 
upcoming and something that 
Greenbelt residents will notice. 
“If we didn’t address what was 
making the reliefs dirty, then they 
would just have to be cleaned 
again in a year,” said Kim. 

WINDOWS continued from page 1

A newly renovated window at the Commu-
nity Center
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Wooden spoons by Damien Ossi

Knitwear by Tameika Reynaud

Mugs by Lorraine Aldridge-Ey

The shopping picks up at the Festival of Lights Art 
and Craft Fair on December 7, 2019.

PH
O

TO
 B

Y 
A

M
A

N
D

A
 L

A
RS

EN

- Photos courtesy 
Greenbelt Recreation

http://greenbeltmuseum.org
http://greenbeltmuseum.org
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ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
ON EDUCATION
Melinda Brady, Chair 

Gordon Gainer
Jon Gardner 

Veronica Martin-Alston 
Katherine McElhenny 

Janet Mirsky 
Donald Rich 

Sudhanshu Sinha 
Elsie Waynes

Leta Mach – Council  
Liz Parks – Staff  

ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
ON TREES

Charles Jackman, Chair 
Ethel Dutky 

Bob Trumbule  
Brian Townsend – Staff  

ADVISORY PLANNING 
BOARD 

Keith Chernikoff, Chair 
James Drake

Benjamin Friedman
Isabelle Gournay 
Matthew Inzeo

Maria Silvia Miller 
Syed Shamim

Nicole Williams 
Judith Davis - Council 

Molly Porter – Staff  

ARTS ADVISORY BOARD 
Kristin Stenson, Chair 

Tatiana Ausema
John Drago 

Oliver Gaycken 
Shaymar Higgs
Tom LeaMond
Efrat Levner

Anna Socrates 
Mark Granfors-Hunt

Glenn Griffiths
Ronald Lonicki

Judith Davis – Council 
Nicole DeWald – Staff 

BOARD OF APPEALS
Steve Skolnik, Chair 

Donald Martin 
David Whaples

Terri Hruby – Staff

 BOARD OF ELECTIONS
Patricia Evans, Chair

Julie Gaebe
Steve Gilbert 

Toni Mathewson
Laurie Siegel

Jean Cook
Judy Ott 

Bonita Anderson – Staff 

COMMUNITY RELATIONS  
ADVISORY BOARD

Jamie Krauk, Co-Chair
Rick Ransom, Co-Chair  

Sherry Burks 
Rev. Dan Hamlin 
Kevin Hammett 

Lisa Lake
Rev. Ray Raysor 

Dea Zugby 
Edward Putens – Council  

David Moran – Staff 
                                                    

EMPLOYEE RELATIONS 
BOARD 

Kevin Murphy, Chair 
Lisa Behuncik

Elizabeth Gaines 
Bob Rudd

Richard Marcus
Bonita Anderson – Staff 

FOREST PRESERVE  
ADVISORY BOARD

Donna Hoffmeister, Co-Chair
Damien Ossi, Co-Chair 

Bryan Bruns
Valerie Elliott 

Susan Gregersen 
Leeann Irwin
Kelley Owen
John Schmit

Jessica Stewart
Rodney Roberts – Council  

Jason Martin - Staff

GREENBELT ADVISORY  
COMMITTEE ON  

ENVIRONMENTAL  
SUSTAINABILITY 

John Lippert, Chair 
Rhema Bjorkland  
Ronald Bjorkland

Matt Dirkson 
Joseph “Josh” Hamlin 

Michael Hartman 
Erica Hernandez
Lawrence Hilliard
William Manico

Jane Young
Xochitl Zamora-Thompson

Colin Byrd– Council 
Luisa Robles – Staff  

The Green Team (Sub-
group of GreenACES)

Susan Barnett
Margaret Cahalan 

Steven Skolnik 
Jane Young

GREENBELT ETHICS  
COMMISSION 
Robert Zugby, Chair  

David Benack
Isiah Horton

Sieglinde Peterson
David Shapiro

Bonita Anderson – Staff 

PARK & RECREATION 
ADVISORY BOARD 

Jacob Chesnutt, Chair 
Lance Beasly

Brandon “Ric” Gordon
Michael Lee
Marc Siegel 
Lola Skolnik

Betty Sonneveldt 
Kristen Weaver
Lester Whitmer  
Stephane Eding 

Emmett Jordan – Council 
Greg Varda – Staff 

PUBLIC SAFETY  
ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

Laura Kressler, Chair 
Cindy Comproni 
William James
Eunice Pierre 
Mary Thomas 
Stanley Zirkin
Matthew Inzeo 

Silke Pope – Council 
Mary Johnson – Staff 

Capt. Mark Sagan, Police Dept.

SENIOR CITIZENS  
ADVISORY 

COMMITTEE 
April Asphes

Catherine Brannan
Martha Galvin

Henry Haslinger 
Elisabeth Kevorkian

Frank Pearlman 
Betty Timer
David West 

Warren Wilcox
Jeannette Grotke
Ronnie Scotkin

Silke Pope – Council 
Rebekah Sutfin– Staff 

YOUTH ADVISORY 
COMMITTEE 

Arsalan Siddiqui, Chair
Malik Gupta

Findley Holland
Keith Lake

Jackson Tuthill
 Honora Hammett 

Colin A. Byrd – Council 
Alison Longworth – Staff 

 

Greenbelt Advisory Boards and Committees
The Greenbelt City Council would like to 

recognize and thank all those who have served on City Advisory Boards 
and Committees over the past year. Your service is greatly appreciated.


